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Minutes of the Meeting

Voluntary Sector Forum (C&YP) – Norfolk

Held on Tuesday 4 December 2018
Dereham Football Club, Norwich Road, Dereham, NR20 3PX

	Item
	Notes
	Actions

	Welcome
	The Chair welcomed everybody present.

	

	Those Present
	Each person in attendance introduced themselves: 

· Tim Sweeting – YMCA Norfolk - Chair

· Cindee Crehan – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Tim Sweeting – YMCA Norfolk (Chair)

· Cindee Crehan – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Elaine Lincoln – Momentum (Norfolk); minute taker

· Aimee Gedge – Momentum (Norfolk)

· John Nooney – Norfolk Youth Projects

· Darryl Smith – YMCA Norfolk

· Louise Hinchley – YMCA Norfolk

· Katherine Robinson – Norfolk Young Farmers & Countrysiders 

· Eloise Riches – Carers Trust CPN

· Claire Rogers – Carers Trust CPN

· Nula Cooper – EP Youth Ltd

· Mike Pepperell – Prospects

· Graeme Tolley – The Prince’s Trust

· Karl Dickerson – Open Youth Trust

· L Armitage – Pre School

· P Kane – Norfolk County Council

· Bracken Hillsley – MTM Youth Services CIC

· Sam Mason – MTM Youth Services CIC


	· Elaine Lincoln – Momentum (Norfolk); minute taker

· Liz Cross – Home-Start Norfolk

· Julia Haig – Girlguiding Anglia

· Pat Brickley – Norfolk SEN Network

· Brad Allen – CCS

· Michelle Walker – CCS

· Wendy Housden – CCS

· Andrew Cawthorpe – The Prince’s Trust

· Simon Wright – Nelson’s Journey

· Margaret Hill – Leeway

· Debbie Winteringham – Nelson’s Journey

· Sharon Matthews – The Benjamin Foundation

· Alison Furniss – Family Voice

· Clare Peak – Family Voice

· Susan Pyke – Music & Special Needs: Norfolk

· Ed Maxfield – Musical Keys

· Maddie Bobbitts – Prospects

· Megan Walker – Prospects

· Lucinda Freestone – EP Youth

· Emily Lown – The Hamlet 


	

	
	Apologies were received from:

· Belinda Crayston – Shine (Vice Chair)
·  Harry Town – MTM Youth Services CIC
· Carolyn Heydon – Volunteering Matters
· Leon Smith – NANSA
· Simon Wright – Nelsons Journey
· Sharon Parnell – The Matthew Project

	· Penny Olivo – Action for Children
· Jonathan Richardson – Diocese of Norwich
· Simone Black – Your Own Place
· Rebecca White – Your Own Place
· Tony Ing – The Benjamin Foundation
· Lorna Vyse – Nelson’s Journey
	

	Minutes of the Last Meeting and Matters Arising – Tim Sweeting
	The minutes from the previous meeting were confirmed as accurate.   
All reports and information had been circulated during September.  Cindee Crehan confirmed that she had spoken with Sue Hobbs regarding Young Carers and the commissioning process, Sue has agreed to speak at a future Forum meeting.  In the meantime, some information will be circulated.

	Elaine to circulate relevant information.


	Michelle Walker and Wendy Housden, Cambridgeshire Community Services NHS Trust – Launch of the ‘Just One Norfolk’ website
	Tim welcomed Michelle and Wendy to the meeting.
See presentation. 
 The NHS Just One Norfolk website (https://www.justonenorfolk.nhs.uk/ ) went live in mid-November and is intended to support everyone throughout Norfolk.  It has been developed in partnership with BabyBuddies, a service to support expectant mothers and those with babies up to six month’s old.  The new website is a single point of access providing advice and the facility to speak with someone immediately.

Over 45,000 calls have been taken since the launch of the website and 86% of those have been from service users.  4,800 communications have been taken from young people via the text messaging service, ChatHealth.  The website was displayed showing that it is available in different languages and font sizes as well as other viewing options.  There are lots of videos and animations throughout the website to avoid it being simply text.

The website content is mainly aimed at parents and carers.  Feedback and ideas are very welcome from the Forum group.  Future plans include a section for professionals and a portal specifically for children and young people.  Parents can create an account enabling pages and viewing settings to be saved.  Solihull parenting courses are also available to everyone via the website, free of charge.

There is a section on domestic violence under the heading of Staying Safe.  A question was raised to establish if there were links within the website to the Norfolk Directory.  At present, such links are not included but this will be added in future.  There will also be a moderated parent chat section to provide parent to parent support.

It was confirmed that whilst it is a website and therefore anybody, regardless of location, can access it, it is intended for Norfolk residents who can access services within Norfolk.  If someone from outside Norfolk makes contact, they will be signposted to local services within their own region.

A question was asked around whether the website is replacing something else.  It was explained that the new website is not intended to replace any other service but is intended to extend services and to give additional, easy accessible support to parents and carers.

The Chair expressed how good the website looked and thanked Michelle and Wendy for attending the meeting.

	

	Mike Pepperell – Prospects Services


	Tim welcomed Mike to the meeting.
Mike introduced himself, explaining that Prospects Services are fairly new to Norfolk and are part of The Shaw Trust.  There are currently two projects running in Norfolk; Norfolk Connects and Participate Norwich.

Norfolk Connects supports young people through referrals who have started to show signs of getting into trouble.  Some financial support is available to enable a young person to join clubs or for resources to enable them to join a club providing the young person can cover the club/activity subscription fees going forward.    The Early Help Hubs have the paperwork for referrals to Norfolk Connects.  The Great Yarmouth and King’s Lynn regions are currently close to capacity but Norwich have spaces available.  The email address to make contact is norfolkconnect@prospects.co.uk
Participate Norwich is for looked after children and those leaving care within Norwich, or those who access education within Norwich and are 13 - 19 years old.  It is for all children and young people and the Participate Norwich team can provide a local offer of positive activities and clubs.  Some financial support is available and accredited courses are also available.  The email address to make contact is participatenorwich@prospects.co.uk      It was confirmed that Young Commissioners could access the training.  In order to evaluate results and monitor success, an app is used to monitor levels of wellbeing for the child or young person, as well as gathering feedback from any groups or activity that the child or young person is involved in. 

The Participate Norwich scheme is funded for one year, but hopefully two years, through Norwich Opportunity Area.  However, Norfolk Connects is funded for three years.   A question was asked around how long the funding for a child or young person is available for. Mike explained that it is normally for three months but could be up to six months, this is assessed and agreed on an individual basis.

There is not currently a website for Norfolk Connects but Mike can be contacted on 0777 3571182 should anyone wish to find out more about the support available.  Tim thanked Mike for attending the meeting.
	

	Cindee Crehan


	A review of Section 11 has taken place by the NSCB, led by Natasha Reynolds.  The report will be circulated once it is available.

Feedback was requested on the Children’s Advice & Duty Service which is the new Children’s Services front door service using a single telephone number.  Five organisations confirmed they had used the service and comments were shared including:

· A very positive experience, they felt like someone was really listening and informed judgements were reached rather than it feeling like a tick box exercise.

· A form is not required and this could be clearer on the website.  Overall, a very positive experience.  The threshold guide is being used to evaluate the tier level.

· For early years, the referral form has been adapted to help structure the telephone conversation.  The form was used for the organisation’s own internal records.

· The confirmation email had to be chased up after a number of days to check accurate information was captured.  The telephone conversation was positive although it was not a joint decision – however, this could have been as it was a high tier case.

· Nothing negative had been shared within one organisation so the assumption was that it must have been a good experience.

· There is real difficulty when an organisation is a 16 - 25 year old provider.  It has been made very clear that up to 25 years of age is only for looked after and disabled children or young people.  More consistency is required throughout the sector as the single telephone number is for up to 18 years of age only.  A dual system has had to be introduced within the organisation.  
Cindee confirmed that the variation in age brackets for different systems has been identified as an ongoing challenge at strategic level.
Cindee explained that a bid to Government had been submitted by the Police and Crime Commissioner and that the bid had been awarded.  Detailed feedback is not yet available but it is for a team of detached youth workers within the Norwich area. Cindee explained that the detached youth work was part of the bid as a result of the feedback from the Child Criminal Exploitation conference held in June and requested that any interested organisation should inform her as a matter of urgency.  A number of organisations expressed interest.

There is a production currently running called ‘Out in the Counties’ and any organisation who would like to show young people the production should inform Cindee.  It will be shown in schools and it was confirmed that Young Commissioners could also see the production.

Tim requested feedback on speakers and areas of interest to consider when planning the 2019 Forum meeting agendas.  Those present spent some time discussing this.  Possible speakers, topics and general feedback were agreed as:

· Police & Crime Commissioner – County Lines update

· Age relevant agendas where possible

· Safeguarding – expectations from VCSE, NSCB and professional curiosity

· Are we getting the latest safeguarding information?

· CAMHS service – mental health
· Mental health and the response from NSFT, the fallout from this and the changes happening

· Sexual abuse guidelines

· Giving children the chance to say more, not closing down CYP

· Funding: knowledge building and where do opportunities appear?  Engaging with funding

· Partnerships and consortia – development, how best?

· NCC speakers – the challenges ahead and how can the sector support this?  Co-production / development

· Neglect Strategy Group – the graded care profile is not being used; VCSE sector and Social Workers. Perhaps come to the Forum to get direct feedback, strategic lead for neglect

· Funding commissioning – how you work with VCSE sector
· Development of new framework

	Elaine to circulate report when available.
Cindee to pass feedback to the NSCB. 

All that make a referral and receive a follow up email are encouraged to follow and complete the feedback link in the email.  



	Claire Cullens – Norfolk Community Foundation


	See presentation.

Claire introduced herself and Norfolk Community Foundation (NCF), explaining that from NCF’s inception to current day has raised £25m in local funding which has been invested back into communities.  When data was analysed, it showed that around 1,000 people or organisations had invested funds during this time which is a very small number from Norfolk’s total population.  During 2018, NCF have considered whether they are fit for the future and identified three key funding themes:-

· Unlocking potential; skills and opportunities

· Supporting vulnerable communities

· Building stronger communities; providing places and spaces within neighbourhoods to enrich communities

NCF’s funding has touched 1 in 4 people who live in Norfolk during the past year.  NCF have spent a lot of time making sense of what they do but also what they don’t do and are now much clearer about this going forward.  NCF had an external organisation compile a report to evaluate their performance.  The report showed that Norfolk wants larger funding opportunities and to have better links to the business sector than they currently have.  NCF are now starting to look at national funding opportunities and have invested in improved demographic systems to better understand the needs in Norfolk.  It has also been identified that donors want to give their time as well as money.  Pro Help are a CIC and were set up to support the voluntary sector with professional advice and services.  Pro Help already donate an amount of time to the voluntary sector and as from November 2018, they are now in-house with NCF.
NCF have recently launched a new scheme called ‘Transforming Communities’, this is featured on NCF’s website and awards grants up to £25k.  Two rounds of grants have been completed to date.  If an organisation contacts NCF with an expression of interest, NCF will help to develop the application.  Not all offers are featured on the website so it is recommended to telephone the NCF office and personally speak with someone.

NCF believe that philanthropy is about trying to make giving more accessible so people can donate their time or money.  NCF is also launching a Shares Scheme as part of their Legacies offer.

Growth for NCF is around the knowledge and understanding that they have of the sector, they need to understand the issues that affect the sector and they have a full time staff member dedicated to understanding and articulating both needs and knowledge.

Effective Organisation is around NCF streamlining their own processes and they have closely studied their own back office and have moved to paperless systems.  NCF now employ more part-time roles in order for staff to have specialist roles and use employees skills better, rather than having broader full-time roles.

NCF launched a new website in September 2018, enabling their grants process to be much simpler and more streamlined.  Claire welcomed any feedback on this aspect.  Positive feedback was provided by two organisations who felt it was a simple grants application process and that the NCF staff team were very engaging and helpful.  NCF do find it a challenge to be visible throughout the whole of Norfolk and not just within Norwich, but they are working hard to improve this.

A question was raised around funding opportunities and Claire explained that if NCF are unable to help, they can usually signpost to another organisation who can help including ‘The Funders Forum’ who are an organisation who also award grants.

Overall, young people and families is the number one area of interest to funders.  A further question was asked around pre-school funding and the aim of releasing staff in order to support parents. Claire felt that local businesses may wish to support this and that NCF could consider piloting a consortium scheme.

Tim thanked Claire for joining the meeting and encouraged groups to make contact with NCF for any future projects.  It was suggested that NCF could have a member of staff at every Forum meeting to talk about upcoming funding opportunities for the sector – Claire agreed this would be useful and will speak to her team about this.  

	Elaine to add NCF to the Forum mailing list. 

	Organisation news and discussion points – Tim Sweeting
Issues for Representatives

	Based on the feedback around possible speakers and topics for 2019 meetings, Cindee outlined a proposed plan for the 2019 meeting agendas, as follows:
March meeting:

· mental health services

· commissioning CAMHS

· NSFT

· commissioning – Sue Hobbs/Polly (framework, direction of travel for Children’s Services)

June meeting:

· Safeguarding – David Ashcroft / Abigail McGarry

· Board priorities

· S11 responses – Natasha Reynolds

· Training

September meeting:

· Funding – applications and Lottery Team

· Partnerships and consortia

· Information relevant to smaller organisations

· Co-production development

· Social impact bonds

General points:

· Agendas could be age relevant, so that people only attend meetings when the information is relevant to them.

· Funding updates could be a standing item on the agenda – perhaps having representation from Norfolk Community Foundation to provide an update on funding opportunities at every meeting.
Tim moved on to invite comments on the issues within the sector that Forum Rep’s need to take forward to their various Board meetings:
Sharon Matthews (elected Forum Rep on the NSCB) explained that the Graded Care Profile (GCP) is raised at every NSCB meeting and it is planned to upgrade to a GCP version 2. This is being developed by the NSPCC and the GCP2 would have to be purchased as it is a licensed product.  Training will also incur a fee.  Sharon requested feedback from those present who do not currently use the GCP.  Views were shared, including that there are only 2 days training available in a whole calendar year which may not be convenient for people.
It was agreed that Sharon will liaise with Clare who sits on the Neglect board.

It was felt that there were no new issues, but a number of ongoing issues.  One ongoing issue is the continuity of social workers.  It was felt that at a strategic level, this had been resolved but the effects of this have not yet reached the grass roots level. It was felt that the local Social Workers are demoralised and the strategic messages still need to be fed down.

	

	Any Other Business – Tim Sweeting


	There were no matters raised under AOB.  Tim thanked all those for attending and confirmed the March meeting date (details below).  The meeting ended at 12.25pm.
 
	

	Dates of future meetings
	All meetings will be held at Dereham Football Club:
· Tuesday 5 March 2019

· Wednesday 5 June 2019

· Tuesday 10 September 2019

· Wednesday 4 December 2019
Tea and coffee is available from 9.00am, the meeting starts at 9.30am and finishes at 12.30pm.  Please remember to confirm your attendance via email to forum@momentumnorfolk.org.uk prior to each meeting.

	Please save the dates in your diary.
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